Carver Public Schools

Carver, Massachusetts

School Committee Meeting

Monday, December 14, 2009
Minutes

Committee Members Present:



Mary Kaminski

Paula Kibbe

E. Kay Spencer

Al Spicer
School Administration Present:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Patrick Meagher, Chief Operations & Financial Officer

Laura Tilton, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology
Absent:
Barry Struski

_____________________________________________________________________
Kay Spencer opened the meeting to the public at 7:00 p.m.
I. Comments from General Public:  Bob Belbin, Carver parent, addressed the committee with several questions regarding the FY’10 budget reduction of $125,000, why the committee was not represented at the special town meeting, concerns over the debt exclusion for the school renovation project being put back on the ballot, and also the over-use of the Connect-Ed system and flyers being sent home. Mrs. Spencer responded the committee would make every effort moving forward to attend the town meetings and perhaps a discussion could take place regarding a policy on Connect-Ed calls.  Also, Mr. Meagher explained the budget reduction figure.   
II. Comments from EAPC: Mike Riordan and Connie Koffman wished the committee happy holidays and offered their continued support with the upcoming budget preparations knowing the schools will be facing a challenging budget.
III. Update by Student Advisory & Captains Council: Dan Froehlich, Sam Ferguson and Gabby Guimaraes from Student Council reported upcoming activities.  December 14-16th student council secretly leaves gifts each day for the assigned teacher, administrator or staff member. On Dec. 15th there is a Secret Jolly Elf Dinner.  The senior class is discussion Senior Lock-In and the annual Blood Drive. The junior class is preparing for Prom, the sophomores hosted Santa and Cookies for the elementary school students and the freshman class is sponsoring two families through the Family to Family Program. 
No sports news for this meeting
IV. Approval of Minutes:  A motion to accept November 9 2009 regular meeting minutes was made by Mary Kaminski and second by Paula Kibbe.  All in favor.  Approved.
V. Communications:
A. Banner Donations - Colonial Sales of Carver was thanked for the contribution of banners for National Education Week and Building Tours.     
B. Flag Donations:  Through the adopt-a-flag program, the following companies were thanked for their contributions of new flags for our school campuses:  CVS Pharmacy, Carver Jewelers, and Country Veterinary Clinic.
C. D.L.R.: a memo was shared relative to an appointment with the Division of Labor Relations and Carver administration and representatives of the EAPC. 
VI.   Reports from the Superintendent:    
A. Personnel Updates: Mary Ellen Casey, special education elementary teacher retired   last month and it was noted that a wonderful luncheon was provided to honor her by her colleagues at the Elementary School.  Bob Baldo was the master of ceremonies for the “Casey Years”.
B. Science/Engineering Project -Grade 8:  Barbara Barakat, MHS Science Teacher, with two students, Mike Maynard and Jessica Ferguson; presented their homework assignments which was a design and build project.  The assignment was part of a on-going effort to meet the engineering standards which are embedded into the science and engineering curriculum at the middle school.  The students were asked to research and design a project to customize a solution to a problem.  Many of the projects were displayed around the library.  The committee was very impressed with the student’s creativity.  
C. NEASC Presentation – Scott Knief, MHS Principal gave an update on the NEASC process which will continue through to the visit during the 2011-2012 school year. The mission of NEASC is to establish and maintain high standards of all levels of education. It is vital that every high school is accredited. The process is completed every ten years to see how we rank against certain standards. We will learn in the spring what our actual accreditation visit date will be. The Middle High School will do a self study to see if we are meeting set indicators.  The faculty has been divided into 7 groups to match up with each standard for the self-study.  The seven standards are: core values and beliefs in learning and education; curriculum instruction; assessment of student learning, school culture and leadership; school resources for learning, and community resources for learning. Professional development days for middle high school staff will be spent on evaluating if we are meeting those standards:  do we understand the standard, what evidence to we have, bring the evidence back and rate our school.  Each of the standards areas will have representation from students and the community as well as faculty and staff.  Mr. Knief will continue to update the committee as the process evolves.     
D. School Building Committee Update: The Superintendent reported as a result of the Carver Citizens for Carver Elementary School group conducting an extensive petition drive for the debt exclusion to be replaced for vote by obtaining over 2000 signatures and by presenting this information to the Board of Selectmen, the question will be placed on the January 19th senatorial election ballot.  School building facts will be available at many forums during the time preceding the election.  Mary Kaminski thanked all the volunteers for their tremendous effort.  The reimbursement for the bond is reimbursed at 56 to 62% and the money is received on a “pay as you go” format.  The money goes back to the town to pay off the bond.  The increase to tax payers for this vote would be $6 per $100,000 of home value.  
E. Financial Report: The Chief Operations & Financial Officer provided an explanation of the FY 10 budget reduction.  The original FY 10 budget was voted using preliminary Chapter 70 aid figures put out by the D.E.S.E.  On month after town meeting the D.E.S.E. put out the final chapter 70 figures that resulted in a reduction of $206,392 to the School Department.  The School Department worked in concert with the town, and agreed to reduce the budget by $125,000.  The Town agreed to cover the remaining short-fall through the sale of parcels of town owned land.  As a result of the reduction, the School Department did not hire an Elementary Speech teacher, and ESL teacher and adjusted health insurance.
VII. Recommendations from the Superintendent
None at this time.
VIII. Reports from the School Committee: Mary Kaminski questioned the Superintendent about the school information for the town’s Master Plan.  She had spoken with Sheila Sullivan-Jardim who was concerned because the school information was missing.  The Superintendent explained Barry Struski was the committee’s liaison and the only communication received from the Master Plan committee was a brief conversation at the polls in October and an e-mail received 12-11-09.  Al Spicer commented responsibility needed to be shared by both groups for the lack of communication.  Paula Kibbe asked what the master plan was about.  Mary, who had been on the master plan committee several years ago, explained it is a 2 year process by which all resources in the community are surveyed and from there the greatest needs and priorities for the town are identified.  In the last master plan filed, one of the top priorities was to preserve open space.  The master plan is used for the vision of the town as well as data for applying for grants.  Mary Kaminski will contact Ms. Sullivan-Jardim for the school committee.  

Mary Kaminski asked about the progress of the school climate report.  The superintendent indicated the surveys had been completed and the results should be available after the holidays. 

Paula Kibbe indicated Uno’s Restaurant has an adopt-a-school program.  For the younger grades certificates of recognition are offered and for the older children a percentage off their sales would be available.  They would be willing to meet with the appropriate school officials to discuss the details.  Paula will coordinate this possibility with Liz.
IX. Executive Session:  Kay Spencer asked for a motion to go into Executive Session for the purpose of contract negotiations, not to return to regular session.  Al Spicer made the motion, Mary Kaminski second.  Approved by role call. 
Meeting adjourned at 8:02 p.m. 
Next regular meeting: January 11, 2010
Respectfully submitted:  
Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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